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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 19, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 26, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 19, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s neck injury.
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2. Related medical.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“In August of 2008, the Claimant injured his
neck while shuttling live birds and
unshackling birds and coops.  He has a right
to receive additional medical treatment on his
neck.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent admits that on September 29, 2008,
the claimant sustained an unwitnessed injury
to his left wrist while reaching to unhook
shackles on a trucks. The proof will show that
the claimant continued to work but later felt
some burning and stinging in his left hand
when awakened from sleep. The claimant
reported the work incident the following
morning and he was sent to see Dr. Robert
Maxwell for evaluation and treatment. X-rays
were taken of the claimant’s neck which
revealed degenerative disk disease. A later
MRI scan of the claimant’s neck revealed a
herniated disc at C5-6 which is one of several
levels in the cervical spine noted to have
degenerative changes upon prior x-rays. The
claimant was referred to Orthopedist Randall
Hendricks whose records revealed that the
claimant did not have left arm, neck or
parascapular pain. The only symptom the
claimant presented was numbness in the palm of
his hand, mostly aggravated by when he was
sleeping at night. Dr. Hendricks report stated
that the C5-6 herniated disk was not producing
any symptoms and that if you took 100 patients
the claimant’s age and do an MRI of each of
their necks, that 30% to 40% would have a
substantial abnormality that is totally
asymptomatic. Based upon the diagnostic study
results along with the claimant’s office
evaluation, Dr. Hendricks concluded that the
noted C5-6 disk herniation did not have
anything to do with the claimant’s work
activities, that it was not producing any
symptoms, and that the claimant’s true problem
was an intermittent left-sided carpal tunnel
syndrome. Dr. Hendricks ordered an EMG and
Nerve Conduction Studies of the claimant’s
left upper extremity which later objectively
proved the moderate to severe left-sided
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carpal tunnel syndrome. The claimant was
referred to Dr. Marcus Heim for surgical
intervention. The claimant did well post-
operatively and respondent paid all of the
medical bills associated with the surgery, as
well as the 3% anatomical impairment rating
assigned by Dr. Heim. 

It was only after the claimant’s benefits had
run out on his left-sided carpal tunnel
syndrome injury that he retained counsel and
filed the current claim alleging that the
noted C5-6 herniated disk encompassed within
multi-level degenerative disk disease was
caused by the work incident. Respondent denies
that the herniated disk was caused by the work
incident and controverts that aspect of the
claim in its entirety.”  

The claimant, in this matter, is a male who was employed by

the respondent as a truck driver.  The claimant’s primary

responsibility was to shuttle refrigeration trailers a short

distance within the respondent’s facility.  On occasion, the

claimant would have to drive a semi-truck that transported live

chickens.

In order to perform his job duties when hauling live chickens,

the claimant would work along side the trailer and take shackles

off of chicken coops.  The claimant described this process as

follows:

“Q. And so when you’re unshackling them and
shackling them back, what are your movements,
exactly?

A. You unhook – well, you unwinch them, then
you unhook the shackles.  You reach up with
your left arm as high as you can, or your
right arm, I guess, but I use my left one, and
reach up and unhook them.  On the first six
coops on the nose of the railer, three on each
side, you have got to stand on your tiptoes to
get a hold of them.
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Q. And when you unwinch them, what do you do
to unwinch them?

A. You’ve just got a bar and you stick it in
the winch and you pull her down and flip the
catch up and let it up.  It loosens all the
straps so you can get the strap off the hook.

Q. So do you have to do that with each cage?

A. Yeah?

Q. And about how many shackles are there to be
undone on these trucks?

A. About 20.

Q. And so is that 20 to unlatch and then 20 to
latch back?

A. Yeah.  Yes, ma’am.

Q. And is there any certain amount of time you
have to do this job?

A. You’ve got to do it quick, because if you
don’t, they’ll run out of chickens and the
plant shuts down, and then everybody is in
trouble.”

On September 29, 2008, the claimant alleges that he suffered

a compensable neck injury due to his live hauling activities.  His

testimony on direct examination regarding that day follows:

”Q. Now, how long did you work on the day in
question?

A. I think about six hours, six or seven
hours.

Q. And did you have any kind of notice that
you had had an injury during that time period?

A. No, I didn’t.

Q. What Happened?  How did you find anything
out about that?

A. Well, when I went to bed and went to sleep,
I had been asleep about, I don’t know, five or
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six hours, and my hands woke me up.  The nerve
endings in the palm of my hand just come
alive.  And I got up and walked around a
little bit, and they eased off and I went back
to sleep and they woke me up again.  So, when
I got to work, I told Robert that I had done
something back there in the back.  But the
nerve endings was coming alive in my deal, and
they sent me to the nurse.

Q. Who is Robert?

A. Robert Wright.  He was my supervisor.

Q. And why did you believe you had done
something in the back?

A. Because my hands never had bothered me
before, and the nerve endings come alive in
the palms of my hands.”

On cross examination, the claimant further clarified the

nature and timing of his difficulties as follows:

“Q. But this particular day you woke up at
night after you got off work and were feeling
this burning in the palm of your hand; is that
right?

A. Yeah.

Q. Now, as I heard your testimony a minute ago
a minute ago and as we covered at your
deposition, on pages 28 and 46 of your
deposition, you didn’t feel any particular
symptoms during that shift on September 29,
2008, while you were doing your work; isn’t
that right?

A. To the best of my knowledge, I didn’t, you
know, but it’s quick.  You know, it’s wet and
it’s sloppy, and you’re quick.”

The claimant then testified that he reported his symptoms to

the company nurse telling her “...that the nerve endings had come

alive in the palms of my hands.”  The claimant testified that the

nurse rubbed a liniment on his neck and then he returned to work.
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The claimant testified that he continued to see the nurse five or

six more times before going to see the doctor.

Medical records indicate that the claimant saw Dr. Ralph

Maxwell on October 7, 2008, with a chief complaint of “left arm

numbness started 8/29/08.”  On October 10, 2008, the claimant

underwent an x-ray of the left hand and cervical spine.  However,

from the medical record of those x-rays, there appears to be

confusion regarding what body parts were or were not x-rayed so I

give little weight to the medical record found at Claimant’s

Exhibit 1, Page 5.

On October 30, 2008, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

cervical spine at Siloam Spring Open MRI.  The impression portion

of the report from that diagnostic test states, “Herniated Nucleus

Pulposis at C5-C6 on the left.”

On November 7, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Randall

Hendricks.  Following are portions of the medical record from that

visit:

“Thank you for the opportunity to evaluate
Everett Martin.  As you know, he is a four-
year employee of Simmons Foods.  He works as
a truck driver.  He was injured on or about
the 29th of September 2008 while reaching over
a coup to hook it into a truck wall.  I am not
sure exactly what that means, but I do
understand that he was in an awkward position
and later on that night he noted some pain in
his left palm area with a distinct burning
that typically happens at night.  It does not
seem to bother him any during the day.  He
went to Dr. Maxwell and had some therapy on
his neck fro a few days and he did not get
better, so then he ended up having some x-rays
and a cervical MRI.  This cervical MRI, in
fact, shows a C5-06 ruptured disk on the left
and, therefore, he is referred to our office.
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However, the only problem is I don’t think his
C5-6 ruptured disk on the left is producing
any symptoms at all because if you just simply
talk to the patient he doesn’t have any neck
pain, he doesn’t have any arm pain and he does
not heave any parascapular pain.  The only
thing he presents with is numbness in the palm
of the hand mostly aggravated by when he is
sleeping at night.  Also if we took one
hundred patients this gentleman’s age and did
an MRI of their neck I bet 30 or 40% would
have a substantial abnormality that in fact is
asymptomatic.

CLINICAL IMPRESSION: This patient indeed has a
C5-6 disk herniation, but I don’t think it had
anything to do with his work activities and,
more importantly, I don’t think it is
symptomatic one iota.  His problem is an
intermittent carpal tunnel syndrome.

RECOMMENDATION: What he probably needs to have
done are EMGs and nerve conduction studies of
his upper extremity.  That will give us an
idea how severe the carpal tunnel is.  If in
fact it is quite severe it probably needs to
be released.  If it is not very severe then
you could try some injections and splinting.
I would let him work.  I will see him back
again following the EMGs and nerve conduction
studies.”

The claimant then underwent EMG/nerve conduction velocity

testing on November 12, 2008.  The tests were performed by Dr.

Steven L. Moon and the following impressions were given in the

medical report associated with that testing:

“IMPRESSION: This NCV/EMG study of the left
arm reveals:

1. Left carpal tunnel syndrome-moderate
severity.

2. No evidence of ulnar neuropathy.
3. No evidence of neurogenic or myopathic

motor unit potentials in any of the
muscles tested.

On November 19, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Maxwell.
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The following is a portion of that medical report:

“History of Present Illness: Martin Everrett
is seen today regarding his left upper
extremity.  He is referral from Dr. Maxwell.
He was working hard, doing some moving some
chain about eight hours to few months ago and
developed a lot of numbness and tingling in
his left arm.  He was appropriately placed on
medication.  He received some modalities and
treatment for his neck as he has degenerative
disc disease at C5-6, but his symptoms did not
improve.  He subsequently received nerve
conduction study, which revealed moderately
severe left CTS.  He is seen today regarding
further treatment and recommendations.

Impression:
1. Acute exacerbation of left carpal tunnel

               syndrome not improving.
2. Chronic C5-6 degenerative disc disease,

currently asymptomatic.
3. Shrapnel left upper extremity of unknown

etiology and unknown significance.

Discussion: I have recommended open left
carpal tunnel release on this patient to get
him back to his normal lifestyle.  I will
anticipate that there will be a month before
he can do any heavy lifting after that
procedure and we will schedule this in the
near future following clearance.”

On December 1, 2008, the claimant underwent surgical

intervention for left carpal tunnel syndrome.  Dr. Marcus Heim

performed an open left carpal tunnel release at that time.

The claimant was see by Dr. Heim two weeks post surgery and

the medical record from that visit states, “No complaints and no

problems and he has already been driving.  At this point as long as

he takes it easy, keeps his incision clean, does not overdue it

have no problem with him going back to normal activities to follow

up on p.r.n. basis.”

On August 31, 2009, the claimant was again see by Dr. Heim.
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The medical report from that visit is as follows:

“Subjective: Everett Martin is seen today
regarding his left wrist.  I have not seen
this patient since December of 2008.  He had
an open carpal tunnel release done in December
of 2008.  He states that his numbness and
tingling pretty much went away in his hand,
but he still has pain in the base of his thumb
and his wrist.

Objective: On physical exam, he has pain at
the insertion of the FCR.  He has some pain at
the base of the thenar eminence.  He has no
pain at the CMC joint.

Diagnostic studies: Radiographs of the wrist
is consistent with some shrapnel retained
about the distal radius.

Impression:
1. Improved symptoms of left carpal tunnel

syndrome.
2. Retained shrapnel left wrist from

previous injury.
3. FCR tendinitis left wrist.

Discussion: In my opinion, this patient is at
maximum medical improvement, and I would be
happy to provide an impairment rating if
requested to do so without another office
visit.”

On October 28, 2009, a medical report from Dr. Heim assigns a

5 percent rating to the claimant’s upper left extremity based on

the A.M.A. Guide to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, Forth

Edition.

On September 15, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

cervical spine at the request of Dr. Wonhong David Min.  That MRI

was performed at the Orthopedic Center in Tulsa, Oklahoma.  The

following impressions are found in the medical record from that

visit:

“IMPRESSIONS:
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1.  Degenerative disc disease is present
throughout the cervical spine and the
visualized upper thoracic spine with disc
space narrowing at C5-C6 level.
2.   Combination of asymmetric annular disc
bulge to the left along with a broad-based
left paracentral disc protrusion and posterior
osteophytic ridging at C5-6 level causes mild-
to-moderate narrowing of the thecal sac to the
left with moderate-to severe-narrowing of left
C5-6 neural foramen without significant right
neuroforaminal narrowing.
3.  In the remainder of the visualized
cervical and upper thoracic spine no
significant disc bulge, disc protrusion, disc
herniation, significant thecal sac or
neuroforaminal narrowing is present.”

On September 28, 2010, Dr. Min authors a letter to Dr. Seratt

regarding the claimant.  A portion of that letter follows:

“HISTORY: I had the pleasure of seeing your
patient, Everett Martin in my office for
followup evaluation after a cervical MRI scan.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: On examination, he
ambulates without difficulty.  He has no focal
weakness.

MRI: The MRI scan of the cervical spine shows
a left-sided disk herniation at C5-C6, which
causes pretty significant compression in the
exiting C6 nerve root.  The other disks
appeared normal.

IMPRESSION: I told Mr. Martin that from my
standpoint, the MRI scan does show significant
findings, which do correlate with his
symptoms.  I have told him that given the
fairly acute nature of the herniation, I do
think that this is related to his work injury,
which occurred in October 2008.

At this point in time, it is unclear whether
or not he will need surgery.  I think given
the fact that he has not improved
significantly despite conservative measures
thus far, it is ore than likely that he will
need surgery and probably sooner rather than
late.  However, I would put him in to a trial
of epidural steroid injections at the very
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least prior to considering surgical
intervention.”

The central question in this matter is whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his neck as he has alleged.  It

is the claimant’s burden to prove that he sustained this

compensable neck injury.  In order to do this, the claimant must

first show the presence of objective medical findings regarding his

alleged work related neck injury.  As previously discussed, the

claimant has undergone diagnostic testing regarding his neck.  This

testing does reveal objective medical findings of derangement

regarding the claimant’s cervical spine.  The claimant is able to

meet his burden of showing the presence of objective medical

findings of neck injury.  However, the claimant must also bear the

burden of showing a causal connection between the alleged work

related activities he engaged in on September 29, 2008, in which he

alleges his compensable injury to have occurred and the objective

medical findings the claimant has already shown.

The claimant does offer into evidence a letter from Dr. Seratt

which was previously discussed in which Dr. Seratt expresses the

opinion that, “I told Mr. Martin that from my standpoint, the MRI

scan does show significant findings, which do correlate with his

symptoms.  I have told him that given the fairly acute nature of

the herniation, I do think that it is related to his work injury,

which occurred in October 2008.”  I disagree with Dr. Min’s opinion

regarding the correlation of the claimant’s MRI findings and his

symptoms.

The claimant, in this matter, throughout his testimony and the
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medical records indicates that he has numbness or pain in the palm

of his left hand.  The claimant describes that sensation as his

“hand coming alive.”  The medical records also indicate that the

claimant’s pain or numbness in his hand was corrected after he

underwent carpal tunnel release of the left arm.  That is

documented in Dr. Heim’s followup visits from February 15, 2008,

and August 31, 2009.  However, at the August 31, 2009, appointment

the claimant did complain of some pain at the base of his thumb and

wrist.  At that time, Dr. Heim noted some shrapnel that was

displayed in radiographs of the claimant’s wrist.  This shrapnel

seems more probable than not to explain the continued pain in the

base of his thumb and wrist which were much different than the

sensations of numbness and pain which the claimant previously

complained of in the palm of his left hand.

It is also clear from Dr. Heim’s October 28, 2009, visit with

the claimant that the claimant does have some permanent impairment

and a rating of 5 percent to the upper left extremity was given due

to this impairment.  It seems likely that any pain or sensation

that the claimant is still experiencing is likely related to his

diagnosed and surgically treated carpal tunnel syndrome given the

permanency of that injury and surgical procedure.

Dr. Hendricks in November 2008 reviewed the claimant’s MRI and

stated, “This cervical MRI in fact shows a C5-6 ruptured disk on

the left and, therefore, he is referred to our office.  However,

the only problem is I don’t think his C5-6 ruptured disk on the

left is producing any symptoms at all because if you just simply
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talk to the patient he doesn’t have any neck pain, he doesn’t have

any arm pain and he does not have any parascapular pain.  The only

thing he presents with is numbness in the palm of the hand mostly

aggravated when he is sleeping at night.”  This statement in Dr.

Hendricks’ medical report is consistent with the claimant’s

testimony.  I do believe that the objective medical findings of

cervical derangement are present; however, I believe they were in

2008 and remain as of the date of this hearing asymptomatic.

In the claimant’s testimony to the Commission, he could not

point to any pain or problems he experienced when he was strapping

and unstrapping chicken coops.  Although this certainly did involve

stretching, bending, and movement throughout the claimant’s body,

he experienced no pain in doing so.  The claimant only experienced

sensation in the palm of his left hand several hours after

completing those activities and after going to sleep and waking in

the middle of the night with this sensation.

The claimant simply cannot prove a causal connection between

the alleged activities on September 28, 2008, and the claimant’s

objectively founded cervical spine difficulties.

I also find that the claimant failed to put on evidence to

prove that this injury was a gradual onset injury in that the

activities the claimant was performing on September 28, 2008, were

not his normal activities.  The claimant was engaged in live

hauling that day.  It was the claimant’s testimony that most

usually he engaged in the process of shuttling refrigerated trucks

back and forth inside the respondent’s facility.  The claimant did
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not prove that his activities were rapid and repetitive nor were

these his normal activities.  Inasmuch, I do not find that the

claimant can prove a gradual onset cervical spine injury in this

matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 26, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed April 19, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. That the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence the existence of objective medical evidence regarding

derangement in his cervical spine.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that his alleged work related cervical spine injury is

compensable.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to any benefits in this matter.
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ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


